ORIGIN OF WASHINGTON GEOGRAPHIC NAMES

[Continued from Volume XIII., Page 292.]

TENINO, a town in the south central part of Thurston County. George T. Reid, of Tacoma, says: "Most railroad men claim that the town derived its name from the coincidence that, in numbering the survey stations, this point was numbered 1090, usually spoken of as 'ten-nine-o.' I have, however, heard this disputed, some persons claiming it to be an Indian word signifying a fork or crotch." (In Names MSS. Letter 94.) William Farrand Prosser says that when the Northern Pacific Railroad built its line from Kalama to Tacoma in 1872 this place was named Tenino from the Indian word meaning "junction" and adds: "The junction referred to was that of the old military roads. During the Indian war [1855-1856] a military road was constructed from Fort Vancouver up the Cowlitz valley, then over to Fort Steilacoom. Near the farms of Hodgson, and Davenport it forked, and a branch ran into Olympia. In the Chinook Jargon the fork was called a tenino." (History of the Puget Sound Country, Volume I., page 248.) Another use of the name is recorded as early as April, 1862, when the Oregon Steam Navigation Company had a steamer so named on the Columbia River. (Illustrated History of Southeastern Washington, page 87.) J. A. Costello says that in the Nisqually Indian language the name of the particular site of Tenino was Kla-pe-ad-am. (The Siwash, Seattle, 1895.)

TENMILE CREEK, a small tributary of Asotin Creek in the central part of Asotin County, named by miners because it was ten miles from Lewiston, Idaho, the nearest town in the early days. (Postmaster at Asotin, in Names MSS. Letter 260.) See Anatone. The Indians still refer to the creek as "Anatone." (Illustrated History of Southeastern Washington, page 693.)

Tenmile Creek, a small tributary of the Nooksack River, at Ferndale, in the west central part of Whatcom County. It is ten miles from Bellingham and received its name when a small settlement of military was sent there on the old telegraph line road in 1858 for protection from the Indians. (Fred L. Whiting, of Ferndale, in *Names MSS*. Letter 156.)

TENNANT LAKE, south of Ferndale, in the west central part of

Whatcom County, was named for John Tennant, on whose land the lake is situated. (Fred L. Whiting, of Ferndale, in *Names MSS*. Letter 156.)

TER-CHA-BUS, see Port Orchard.

TERMINATION POINT, at the north entrance to Squamish Harbor, Hood Canal, in the northeastern part of Jefferson County, was first charted by the Wilkes Expedition, 1841. (*Hydrography*, Volume XXIII., Atlas, chart 78.) The name was evidently used to indicate the northern end of Hood Canal.

TERRA VAUGHN, see Harper.

TERRITORY OF COLUMBIA, see Washington, State of.

Texas Rapids, near Riparia, in the Snake River, Columbia and Whitman Counties. A small creek flowing into the Snake River nearby bears the same name. Lewis and Clark, on passing through these rapids on October 13, 1805, pronounced them dangerous but did not give them a name. Elliott Coues, editor of the journals, says that the name of Texas Rapids was in use when he wrote, 1893. (History of the Lewis and Clark Expedition, Volume II., page 629, footnote.)

THATCHER PASS, a waterway between Blakely and Decatur Islands, in the east central part of San Juan County, was, in 1841, made a part of "Macedonian Crescent" on the Wilkes Expedition chart. It was changed in 1854 by the United States Coast Survey. See Lopez Sound. A postoffice on the west shore of Blakely Island is called Thatcher.

THE BROTHERS, a peak with a double summit in the southeastern part of Jefferson County. The elevation is 6,920 feet. (United States Forest Service map of Olympic National Forest, 1916.) The peak was named by Captain George Davidson of the United States Coast Survey, in 1856, in honor of Arthur and Edward Fauntleroy. (Edmond S. Meany: "The Story of Three Olympic Peaks," in the Washington Historical Quarterly, Volume IV., pages 182-186). At the same time he named this peak, Captain Davidson honored other members of the Fauntleroy family. See Fauntleroy Cove, Mount Constance and Mount Ellinor.

The Dalles, the greatest series of obstructions in the Columbia River, which are faced by the southwestern margin of Klickitat

County. The obstructions are twelve miles long and the fall of the river there is eighty-one feet at low water and sixty feet at high water. Celilo Falls, at the head of the series of obstructions, has a descent of twenty feet at low water but at high water a boat can shoot over the steep slope. (W. D. Lyman, The Columbia River, page 329.) The Lewis and Clark expedition passing down these obstructions in October, 1805, and returning in April, 1806, referred to them as "Long Narrows," "Short Narrows," and "Great Falls." The editor of their journals, Elliott Coues, gives an analysis of these names and tells of the later application of the name Dalles. (History of the Lewis and Clark Expedition, Volume III., pages 954-956, footnote.) H. H. Bancroft discusses the word "dalles" and shows that the French once used it for "troughs," "waterways," "or canals," though the modern popular meaning is "payements" such as are frequently found in cathedrals. He says, further, on the authority of the Dalles Mountaineer of May 28, 1869, "The first voyageurs on their way down the great river of the west found many little dalles, but this was, as they said, Le Grand dall de la Columbia." (Works, Volume XXVIII., page 44, footnote.) In 1853, Theodore Winthrop wrote about the Columbia River: "* where the outlying ridges of the Cascade chain commence, it finds a great, low surface paved with enormous polished sheets of basaltic rock. These plates, Gallice [French] dalles, give the spot its name." (The Canoe and the Saddle, John H. Williams edition, page 212.) In 1826, David Douglas frequently applied the name "The Dalles" to the famous obstructions. (Journal of David Douglas, 1823-1827.) The Henry-Thompson Journals record the name as early as May 19, 1814. (New Light on the Early History of the Greater Northwest, Volume II., page 856.) The historic city, The Dalles, on the Oregon side of the Columbia River has added much to the familiarity of the geographic term. See Cascades, Grand Dalles, Hellgate and John Day Rapids.

The Narrows, where the shores of Puget Sound approach each other in the northwestern part of Pierce County, were named by the Wilkes Expedition, 1841. The journal of the Expedition mentions the waterway on May 10, 1841, saying: "* * * towards evening anchored just below the narrows leading into Puget Sound." The next day the record says: "This narrow pass seems as if intended by its natural facilities to afford every means for its perfect defence." Later, when the hydrographical monograph was issued the name was invariably capitalized and furthermore it was charted

as Narrows in the atlas accompanying the monograph. The reference in the monograph is as follows: "The distance through the Narrows is 4 miles; at its narrowest place it is nearly a mile wide, though from the height of the shores it appears much less." (Narrative, Volume IV, page 304; Hydrography, Volume XXIII., pages 318-320; Atlas, chart 78.) Six years later, Captain Henry Kellett, who changed many of the Wilkes Expedition names, let this one stand, expanded to The Narrows. (British Admiralty Chart 1911.) See also Commencement Bay and Point Defiance.

THEON, a place in the central part of Asotin County, was named for its founder, Daniel Theon Welch, who opened a store there in June, 1880. D. D. Welch platted the townsite on May 15, 1884. (Illustrated History of Southeastern Washington, page 695.)

THE POINTERS, the Wilkes Expedition, 1841, game this name to three small islands or rocks off the southeast coast of Blakely Island, San Juan County. (*Hydrography*, Volume XXIII., Atlas, chart 77.) Subsequent charts have changed the name. See Black Rock, Lawson Rock and White Rock.

THE SISTERS, see Sister Islands.

THE TOOTH, see Tooth.

THOMAS, a small town in the southwestern part of King County, was named for John M. Thomas, earliest pioneer settler in the White River Valley. He was born in Nicholas County, Kentucky, on July 8, 1829. He crossed the plains in 1852 and in July, 1853, he came to the White River Valley. He participated in the Indian war of 1855-1856. He served as County Commissioner for the years 1857-8-9. (History of the Pacific Northwest: Oregon and Washington, Volume II., page 602.)

THOMPSON COVE, a small bay on the south coast of Anderson Island, in the west central part of Pierce County, was first mapped and named on the British Admiralty Chart 1947, Inskip 1846. The honor was evidently for Rev. Robert Thompson, chaplain of the *Fisgard*, a British vessel in Puget Sound in 1846.

THOMPSON CREEK, there are several small streams in Washington bearing this name. The one for which information has been obtained is a tributary of Methow River in the west central part of Okanogan County. It was named for George L. Thompson, who vied with his neighbors in telling weird and impossible

tales. They carried the practice so far as to have a championship belt. This gave rise to the local name of Liar's Creek, still in use by old timers there. (Guy Waring, of Winthrop, in *Names MSS*. Letter 291.)

THOMPSON RAPIDS, in the Columbia River, below Kettle Falls, in Ferry and Stevens Counties. They were named on Friday, April 21, 1826, by the botanist, David Douglas, who wrote: "This rapid, which nearly equals the Grand Rapids, 150 miles from the ocean, having no name, I called it Thompson's Rapid after the first person who ever descended the whole chain of the river from its source to the ocean." (Journal, 1823-1827, page 165.) The man thus honored was David Thompson, the distinguished geographer of the North West Company of Montreal. A satisfying biography may be found in the introduction to David Thompson's Narrative of His Explorations in Western America, 1784-1812, edited by J. B. Tyrrell and published by The Champlain Society, Toronto, 1916. The name thus given in 1826 was continued on the Arrowsmith (London) maps as late as 1846, but the name in local use now is Rickey Rapids, after John Rickey, a settler there. (T. C. Elliott, in the Quarterly of the Oregon Historical Society, Volume XV., page 43.) "Grand Rapids" was the name at times.

THORNE, in Skagit County, was homesteaded in 1895, by Woodbury J. Thorne and a postoffice by that name was established there in 1900. (History of Skagit and Snohomish Counties, page 247.)

THORNWOOD, a station on the Northern Pacific Railway, in the west central part of Skagit County. The name is in honor of W. J. Thorne, a settler in that vicinity. (Noble G. Rice, in Names MSS. Letter 48.)

THORP, a town in the central part of Kittitas County, was named in honor of Milford A. Thorp, who bought land there in 1885. Mr. Thorp died in March, 1910. (Postmaster at Thorp, in *Names MSS*. Letter 384.)

THORP CREEK, a tributary of Cle Elum River, in the north-western part of Kittitas County, was probably named for the same man as was the town of Thorp.

THRALL, a town in the southeastern part of Kittitas County, was named in honor of an official of the Northern Pacific Railroad in 1889. (M. T. Simmons, in *Names MSS*. Letter 468.)

THREE BROTHERS MOUNTAIN, in the southern part of Chelan County, between Ingalls Creek and the head of Negro Creek, was named for the triple summit. The elevation is given as 7,370 feet. (Henry Landes, *A Geographical Dictionary of Washington*, page 277.)

THREE FINGER MOUNTAIN, in the north central part of Snohomish County, was named because the peaks resemble three fingers. (Charles E. Moore, in *Names MSS*. Letter 193.)

THREE FORKS, see Pullman.

THREE LAKES, a town in the west central part of Snohomish County, is near three lakes, Panther, Flowing, and Storm. In addition to this discriptive quality, the name is said to have been given in honor of a town by that name in Wisconsin, by John Lauderyon in 1903. (A. C. Campbell, in *Names MSS*. Letter 247.)

THREE SPITS, see Bangor.

THREE TREE POINT, see Point Pully.

Thurston County, was created on January 12, 1852, while Washington was still a part of Oregon Territory, and was named in honor of Samuel R. Thurston, Oregon's first Delegate to Congress. Elwood Evans wrote: "At that session, several new counties were established. The northern part of Lewis was set off. When reported, the act contained the name of 'Simmons,' in honor of the pioneer settler [Michael Troutman Simmons] in the Puget Sound basin; that name gave place to Thurston, a legislative tribute to the memory of the first delegate." (History of the Pacific Northwest: Oregon and Washington, Volume I., page 326.)

TIETON RIVER, a tributary of the Naches in the west central part of Yakima County was mapped by the Wilkes Expedition, 1841, by the Indian name "Shanwappum River." (*Hydrography*, Volume XXIII., Atlas, chart 67.)

TIFFANY MOUNTAIN, in the central part of Okanogan County, elevation 8,275 feet, was named for Will Tiffany. There were three Tiffany boys, who, with associates, maintained a camp for about two years in a meadow at the foot of the mountain. They were all rich men's sons, the Tiffany boys being closely related to the famous New York jewelers. Will Tiffany was one of Roose-

velt's Rough Riders and lost his life in Cuba during the Spanish-American war. (Letter from C. H. Lovejoy to Frank Putnam, of Tonasket, dated April 6, 1916, in *Names MSS*. Letter 345.)

TIFLIS, a town in the southeastern part of Grant County, was named after the Trans-Caucasian town, some of the settlers having come from that region. (H. R. Williams, Vice President of the Chicago, Milwaukee & St. Paul Railway Company, in *Names MSS*. Letter 589.)

Tiger, a town in the central part of Pend Oreille County, was named for George Tiger, one of the oldest settlers there. (Postmaster at Tiger, in *Names MSS*. Letter 417.)

TILTON RIVER, a tributary of the Cowlitz River in the central part of Lewis County, was undoubtedly named for James Tilton, Surveyor General of Washington Territory, in 1857.

TINKHAM PEAK, in the east central part of King County, was named by The Mountaineers on June 15, 1916. "Abiel W. Tinkham, under orders from Governor Isaac I. Stevens, made a reconnaissance through Snoqualmie Pass on snowshoes with two Indians in January, 1854, a few days after Captain George B. McClellan, who had been entrusted with the same duty by Governor Stevens, had failed in the attempt." (Recommendations of the Mountaineer Trustees to the United States Geographic Board, a copy of which is in *Names MSS*. Letter 580.) The elevation of the peak is 5,356 feet.

TITUSI BAY, see Filuce Bay.

TITSUVILLE, see Kent.

Tive Point, at the southern entrance to Filuce Bay, in the northwestern part of Pierce County, was mapped first by the Wilkes Expedition, 1841. (*Hydrography*, Volume XXIII., Atlas, chart 79.)

TLEE-AL-UM LAKE, see Cle Elum.

TOAD LAKE, in the west central part of Whatcom County, was named by George Nolte, on August 1, 1884, "on account of a great number of toads." (Hugh Eldridge, in *Names MSS*. Letter 136.)

TOANDOS PENINSULA, near the head of Hood Canal, in the east central part of Jefferson County, was first mapped by the

Wilkes Expedition, 1841. (Hydrography, Volume XXIII., Atlas, chart 78.) The name is undoubtedly of Indian origin as were most of the other names given at the same time in that locality. In this case the word may have been derived from Twana, a tribal name of the Indians of that region.

Tocosos River, flowing into the Strait of Juan de Fuca, just east of Neah Bay, in the northwestern part of Clallam County. In 1847, Captain Henry Kellett mapped it as "Okho River." (British Admiralty Chart 1917.) The United States Coast and Geodetic Chart 6300 shows the name Tocosos River.

Toe Point, the east cape of Patos Island, in the north central part of San Juan County. The name is descriptive and was first mapped on the British Admiralty Chart 2689, Richards, 1858-1859.

TOKE POINT, on the north shore of Willapa Bay, in the northwestern part of Pacific County, was named for an Indian chief. Early maps confused this point with Cape Shoalwater, but the United States Coast and Geodetic Survey Chart 6185 establishes both with accuracy, showing Cape Shoalwater at the ocean front and Toke Point about five miles to the eastward within the bay. Tames G. Swan in 1857 described the chief as follows: "Toke had been a man of a great deal of importance among the Indians, but advancing years and an inordinate love of whisky had reduced him to being regarded as an object of contempt and aversion by the whites and a butt for the jests and ridicule of the Indians. But, when the old fellow was sober, he was full of traditionary tales of prowess, and legends of the days of old. He was also one of the best men in the Bay to handle a canoe, or to show the various channels and streams; and often afterward I have called his services into requisition and have always found him faithful and efficient. His wife Suis was a most remarkable woman, possessing a fund of information in all matters relative to incidents and traditions relating to the Bay, with a shrewdness and tact in managing her own affairs uncommon among the Indian women." (Northwest Coast, pages 33-34.) In recent years Toke Point has gained prominence through the oyster fisheries.

TOKELAND, a town on the eastern shore of Toke Point, derives its name from the Point.

Toledo, a town on the Cowlitz River, in the south central part of Lewis County, was named for a steamboat. August Rochon and his wife, Celeste Rochon owned the land. The Kellogg Trans-

portation Company operated on the river a boat named *Toledo*. In 1879, Orrin Kellogg arrived from Portland on the boat and bought one acre of land on which to build a warehouse and docks. The Rochons game a dinner at which Mr. Kellogg, Mr. Caples and Mr. Hillaire Nallette were guests. Mr. Kellogg asked Mrs. Rochon to name the new town and she promptly chose the name of the boat. (R. W. Bell, in *Names MSS*. Letter 373.)

Toliva Shoal, off the south shore of Fox Island in the south central part of Pierce County, was named by the Wilkes Expedition, 1841. (*Hydrography*, Volume XXIII., Atlas, chart 78.) The Britsh Admiralty Chart 1947, Inskip, 1846, changed the name to "Scarboro Shoals," but the United States Coast and Geodetic Survey Chart 6460 has retained the original name, Toliva Shoal.

TOLT RIVER, a tributary of the Snoqualmie River, in the north central part of King County, derived its name from the Indians. A town on the river was authorized by the Legislature in 1917 to change its name from Tolt to Carnation in honor of the large establishment maintained there by the Carnation Milk Products Company. The Surveyor General's Map of Washington Territory. in 1857, shows the stream as "Tolthue River." (United States Public Documents, Serial Number 877.) On September 3, 1919. a party of Indians, including relatives of the great Snoqualmie Chief Patkanim, visited the writer at the University of Washington to urge the erection of a monument to the memory of the chief who had signed the treaty with the white men and had fought for them against the hostiles in the Indian war of 1855-1856. One of the party was Susie Kanim, last surviving child of the chief. She was born at a place they called H'lalt her father's principal home. It was on the present site of Tolt, or Carnation. Their pronunciation of the Indian word sounds much like the one the white man has been using for the same place.

TOH-MA-LUKE, an Indian name for the place where the Rattle-snake Creek flows into the Yakima River, near the central part of Benton County, is mentioned in the two treaties made in June, 1855, by Governor Isaac I. Stevens with the Yakima and Walla Walla tribes.

Tomar, on the bank of the Columbia River, in the southern part of Benton County, was named for the second grand chief of the Walla Walla tribe. (L. C. Gilman, President of the Spokane, Portland and Seattle Railway Company, in *Names MSS*. Letter 590.)

Tonasket, a small stream flowing into the Okanogan River near the foot of Osoyoos Lake, in the north central part of Okanogan County, and a town about fifteen miles southward on the Okanogan River, both received the name from Chief Tonasket, sometimes spelled Tonascutt. (Julian Hawthorne, *History of Washington*, Volume II., page 538.)

TONGUE POINT, a descriptive name for the east cap of Crescent Bay, in the northern part of Clallam County, was first mapped by Captain Henry Kellett in 1847. (British Admiralty Chart 1911.) The Wilkes Expedition, 1841, applied the same name to the cape at the entrance to Drayton Harbor, in the north-western part of Whatcom County, but the United States Coast and Geodetic Survey Chart 6399 shows that point as Semiahmoo. Lieutenant Broughton in 1792 applied the same name to a point on the south bank of the Columbia River, near Astoria. The United States Coast and Geodetic Survey Chart 6151 shows that the original name has remained.

Tono, a town in the south central part of Thurston County, was named by officials of the Oregon-Washington Railroad and Navigation Company. It is claimed that the word came from "ton of coal" and was chosen for its brevity as it would have to be written many times daily by the station agent. (Postmaster at Tono, in Names MSS. Letter 245.)

Tooth, a descriptive name applied to a peak near Snoqualmie Pass, in the Cascade Mountains, in the east central part of King County, was variously referred to as "Denny Horn" and "Denny Tooth." (Recommendations of the Mountaineers Trustees to the United States Geographic Board, June 15, 1916, a copy of which is in Names MSS. Letter 580.)

Toppenish, a creek and a town near the central part of Yakima County, derived their names from the Indian word Qapuishlema, meaning "people of the trail coming from the foot of the hill." (Handbook of American Indians, Volume II., page 785.) In 1853, Captain George B. McClellan used a variant of the word by calling part of the creek "Sahpenis." (Pacific Railroad Reports, Volume I., pages 377-389.) The same surveyors gave part of the creek the name "Pisko," which was continued by James G. Swan in 1857 and the Surveyor General of Washington Territory in 1859. (Northwest Coast, map; and United States Public Documents, Serial Number 1026.) The Bureau of Amer-

ican Ethnology says *Pisko* means "river bend" and was the name of a Yakima band living on the Yakima River between Toppenish and Setass Creeks. (*Handbook of American Indians*, Volume II., page 263.)

Totten Inlet, a southwestern extremity of Puget Sound, locally known as "Oyster Bay," was named by the Wilkes Expedition, 1841, in honor of Midshipman George M. Totten, who explored it for the expedition. (*Hydrography*, Volume XXIII., Atlas, chart 79.)

Toucher, a tributary of the Walla Walla River and a town at its mouth, in the southwestern part of Walla Walla County, was spelled "Toosha' by Rev. Gustavius Hines, the Methodist missionary, when he wrote on Saturday, May 27, 1843, as follows: "Travelled fourteen miles and camped for the Sabbath on a branch of the Walla Walla River called Toosha, near its mouth." (Exploring Expedition to Oregon, page 185.) "Gambler's River was the name given by Lewis and Clark [1805-6] to what is now Coppei Creek and White Stallion to the main Touchet." (Illustrated History of Southeastern Washington, page 278.) The name was changed before Mr. Hines made his journey in 1843, and was referred to with the present form of spelling in 1853 by Lieutenant A. W. Tinkham. (Pacific Railroad Reports, Volume I., page 377.) The town was platted by John M. Hill on April 12, 1884. (Illustrated History of Southeastern Washington, page 166.) Dayton was once known as Touchet.

Toutle River, a tributary of the Cowlitz River, may have derived its name from Indians referred to by Lewis and Clark on March 27, 1806. They wrote of the Cowlitz River as "Coweliskee" and continuing: "On the same river, above the Skilloots, resides the nation called Hullooetell, of whom we learnt nothing, except that the nation was numerous." (Journals, Elliott Coues edition, Volume III., page 911.) The Wilkes Expedition, 1841, first charted the present name of Toutle River. (Hydrography, Volume XXIII., Atlas, chart 67.) The railroad surveyors, in 1853, showed the river as "Seh-quu." (Pacific Railroad Reports, Volume XI., Part II., chart 3.) The Bureau of American Ethnology says Sekwu is the Klickitat name of a village at the forks of the Cowlitz River, presumably belonging to the Cowlitz tribe. (Handbook of American Indians, Volume II., page 500.) present name of the river was restored in 1856. (Preston's Map of Oregon and Washington West of the Cascade Mountains.)

Subsequent maps have shown the name as Toutle River although old settlers use the local name of "East Fork of the Cowlitz." (Mrs. E. B. Huntington, of Castle Rock, in *Names MSS*. Letter 158.) For years, Silver Lake, six miles northeast of Castle Rock, was known as "Toutle Lake." A town on the river, in the central part of Cowlitz County wears the name of Toutle.

Towal, a town on the north bank of the Columbia River, in the south central part of Klickitat County, derives its name from an Indian chief. (L. C. Gilman, President of the Spokane, Portland and Seattle Railway Company, in Names MSS. Letter 590.)

Towarnahiooks, an Indian name for Deschutes River.

TRACY POINT, on Loon Lake, in the southeastern part of Stevens County, is interesting to visitors because the famous outlaw, Harry Severence Tracy, lived there before he turned out bad. He cut cord wood for a living and cleared much land. (Evan Morgan, in *Names MSS*. Letter 109.)

Tracyton, a town on Dyes nlet, in the central part of Kitsap county, was named in honor of Benjamin Franklin Tracy, who was Secretary of the Navy, under President Harrison, from 1889 to 1893. (E. E. Riddell, Postmaster at Tracyton, in *Names MSS*. Letter 39.)

Trafton, a neighborhood and former postoffice in the northwestern part of Snohomish County. In 1889, George Esterbrook acquired the claim on which the former postoffice "Glendale" was located. Confusion with places similarly named caused him to coin a new name, using Trafalgar (Indiana) as a base. The Trafton postoffice is discontinued, mail going on a rural route from Arlington, but the name Trafton continues in use for the locality. (Dr. W. F. Oliver, of Arlington, in Names MSS. Letter 196.)

TR-CHA-DUK, an Indian name for the site of the present Navy Yard, Puget Sound. (J. A. Costello, *The Siwash*, Seattle, 1895.)

TREE BLUFF, the descriptive name of a bluff on the Strait of Juan de Fuca, in the north central part of Clallam County, was first mapped by Captain Henry Kellett in 1847. (British Admiralty Chart 1911.)

TRIANGLE COVE, a small bay on the northeast shore of Camano Island, in the east central part of Island County, was given this

descriptive name by the Wilkes Expedition, 1841. (*Hydrography*, Volume XXIII., Atlas, chart 89.)

TRITON HEAD, on the west shore of Hood Canal, in the north central part of Mason County, was named by the Wilkes Expedition, 1841. (*Hydrography*, Volume XXIII., Atlas, chart 78.) A small bay to the north has been named Triton Cove.

TROUTDALE, a town on Green River, in the southern part of King County, was named by officials of the Northern Pacific Railway Company. (Page Lumber Company, of Eagle Gorge, in Names MSS. Letter 56.)

Truax, a town on Snake River, in the south central part of Whitman County, was named by officials of the Oregon-Washington Railroad and Navigation Company in honor of Major Truax, who had bought the bar on the opposite bank of Snake River. (Postmaster at Bishop, in *Names MSS*. Letter 61.)

TSACHWASIN, see Pe Ell.

TSA-LA-TE-LITCH, an Indian name for the present site of Tacoma. (J. A. Costello, *The Siwash*, Seattle, 1895.)

Tsescur-кur, an Indian name for Dungeness. (J. A. Costello, *The Siwash*, Seattle, 1895.)

TSILL-ANE, an Indian form of the name Chelan.

Tsutsko, see Hazel Point.

TSHINAKAIN, see Chamokane Creek.

Tsooyes, see Waatch River.

TSU-TLAT-U-KWAT, see Port Townsend.

Tucannon, a tributary of Snake River, in the northwestern part of Columbia County, was called "Kimooenim Creek" by Lewis and Clark on October 13, 1805. (Journals, Elliott Coues edition, Volume II., page 629.) Rev. Gustavus Hines, during his journey of 1843, refers to it as "Tookanan." (Exploring Expedition to Oregon, page 174.) In 1853, the railroad surveyors had difficulty with the name. They spelled it "Tchannon," "Tukanon" and "Two Cannon," and the map artist drew in two cannons. (Pacific Railroad Reports, Volume I., pages 376 and 536; Volume XI., Part II., chart 3; Volume XII., Book I., map.) F. T. Gilbert wrote: "Tu-kan-non is also a Nez Perce word meaning 'abundance of bread-root' or 'bread-root creek.' The root is called

'kowsh'." (Historic Sketches of Walla Walla, Whitman, Columbia, and Garfield Counties, page 89.)

Tu-che-cub, see Old Man House.

TUKEYS LANDING, on the east shore of Port Discovery, in the northeastern part of Jefferson County, was named for John F. Tukey, who settled on a farm there is 1852. He was a native of Maine. He died in 1913. (Postmaster at Port Discovery, in Names MSS. Letter 253.)

Tukwila, a town in the west central part of King County, was named when the postoffice was obtained in 1905. The former name was Garden Station. When asked for a list of acceptable names, Joel Shomaker suggested the Indian word *Tuck-wil-la*, meaning "land of hazelnuts." The Post Office Department shortened it and accepted it as it was different from any other name of a postoffice in the United States. Later Mr. Shomaker became mayor of the town. (Mrs. M. M. Lutz, Postmistress of Tukwila, in *Names MSS*. Letter 532.)

Tulalip Bay, near Everett, in the west central part of Snohomish County, derives its name from the Indian word Duh-hlay-lup, meaning a bay almost land-locked, or having a small mouth. (Rev. Myron Eells, in the American Anthropologist for January, 1892; and Dr. Charles M. Buchanan, in Names MSS. Letter 155.) The name was used in its present form in the treaty negotiated by Governor Isaac I. Stevens with the Indians on January 22, 1855. The bay is surrounded by the Tulalip Indian Reservation and the Government maintains a successful Indian school there.

Tumtum, a town on the Spokane River, in the southeastern part of Stevens County, derives its name from the Chinook Jargon word meaning "heart" or "thump, thump." (William J. McDonald, in *Names MSS*. Letter 175.)

Tumwater, a town near Olympia, in the central part of Thurston County, is the oldest settlement of Americans on Puget Sound. The Indian name for the place was *Spa-kwatl*, meaning "waterfalls." (J. A. Costello, *The Siwash*, Seattle, 1895.) The Hudson's Bay Company men called them "Puget Sound Falls" in 1829, and contemplated the building of a sawmill there. (H. H. Bancroft, *Works*, Volume XXVIII., page 487.) The Wilkes Expedition, 1841, charted simply "Falls" but also referred to them as "Shute's River Falls." (*Hydrography*, Volume XXII., chart

78; Narrative, Volume IV., page 414.) Michael Troutman Simmons was leader of the party of Americans who settled there in 1845. They called the place "New Market," but later changed it to Tumwater. (Elwood Evans, History of the Pacific Northwest: Oregon and Washington, Volume II., pages 558-560.) The word comes from the Chinook Jargon and reflects the Indian idea that the sound of falling water is similar to the throb of the heart, which they called tumtum. (Rev. Myron Eells, in American Anthropologist, for January, 1892.) See also Olympia.

TUNNEL CREEK, a small stream which flows into Coal Creek and that into Keechelus Lake, in the northwestern part of Kittitas County, was named by The Mountaineers on June 15, 1916. (Recommendations to the United States Geographic Board, a copy of which is in *Names MSS*. Letter 580.)

Turn Island, on the east shore of San Juan Island, in the southwest part of San Juan County, was named "Point Salsbury" by the Wilkes Expedition, 1841. (Hydrography, Volume XXIII.. Atlas, chart 77.) This was intended as a honor for Francis Salsbury, Captain of the Top, in one of the vessels of the expedition. The "point" was found to be an island at a turn in the channel between San Juan and Shaw Islands and was mapped as Turn Island on the British Admiralty Chart 2689, Richards, 1858-1859. The name is retained by American geographers and about a third of a mile eastwardly from the north point of the island is a rock which bares at low tide. This has been named Turn Rock and has been marked for the aid of navigators. (George Davidson, Pacific Coast Pilot, page 555.)

TURN POINT, the west cape of Stuart Island, in the north-western part of San Juan County, was so named because it lies at a turn in Haro Strait. It was first mapped on the British Admiralty Chart 2689, Richards, 1858-1859.

TURNER, a town in the central part of Columbia County, was named for B. M. Turner, who owned the land and filed the plat of the townsite on January 17, 1902, when the Oregon-Washington Railroad and Navigation Company had extended its line from Dayton to that point. (History of Southeastern Washington, page 376.)

TURNOURS BAY, see Filuce Bay.

TURTLE BACK RANGE, on the northwest coast of Orcas Island,

San Juan County, was intended as a descriptive name, given on the British Admiralty Chart 2689, Richards, 1858-1859.

Tutl-ke-teh-nus, see Strawberry Bay.

Turon, see Longview.

Tu-wa-dad-shud, the neighboring Indians used this name for the creek running through the land where Tacoma now stands. (J. A. Costello, *The Siwash*, Seattle, 1895.)

TUXPAM RIVER, see Snohomish.

TWALITY DISTRICT, see Washington, State of.

TWANA, a village on the eastern shore of Mason Lake in the east central part of Mason county, was named for the Indian tribes occupying the lands adjacent to Hood Canal.

Twin, this descriptive name has been applied geographically about fifteen times or more to rivers, mountains, lakes and rocks. A town bears the name. It is located on the Strait of Juan de Fuca at the mouth of Twin Rivers, in the north central part of Clallam County.

TWISP RIVER, a tributary of the Methow, in the west central part of Okanogan County, was evidently named from some Indian word as the railroad surveyors first spelled it "Twitsp." (Pacific Railroad Reports, Volume I., page 383.)

Tye, see Monroe.

Tykel's Cove, two small bays near Olympia in the central part of Thurston County, are locally known as "Big and Little Tykel's." The name was derived from George Tykel, the pioneer who took the upland adjoining as a donation land claim. (George N. Talcott, of Olympia, in *Names MSS*. Letter 226.)

TYLER, a town in the southwestern part of Spokane County, was formerly known as Stephens and in fact, the precinct is still known by that name. The Northern Pacific Railway officials named their station Tyler and later the name of the postoffice was changed to correspond. There is a local tradition that the officials had settled a damage claim in Montana and named this place after that claimant. (George Lindsay, in Names MSS. Letter 241.)

TYRRELL PRAIRIE, in the northeastern part of Thurston Coun-

ty, is locally known as "Hawk's Prairie." It was named for the pioneer, Freeman W. Tyrrell, who was first to settle there in 1851. After Mr. Tyrrell moved away, about 1870, Tyrus Himes, the next oldest settler, refused to have the name changed to "Himes Prairie." George H. Himes says the old name of Tyrrell Prairie should be retained. (In Names MSS. Letter 598.)

TZEE-SA-TED COVE, see Pleasant Harbor.

TZEE-TZEE-LAL-ITCH, see Seattle.

U

UCUNAS, this name was given to the south shore of the Strait of Juan de Fuca in 1792 by the Spanish officers of the Lutil y Mexicana expediton. (J. G. Kohl, in Pacific Railroad Reports, Volume XII., page 278.)

UMATILLA RAPIDS, in the Columbia River, off the south central portion of Benton County, were called "Muscleshell Rapid" by Lewis and Clark in 1805. (*Journals*, Elliott Coues edition, pages 646, 1247, and 1261.) Umatilla is much used in Oregon geography. It is the name of a tribe of Indians.

UMATILIA REEF, about one mile northwest of the westernmost Flattery Rock, off the northwest coast of Clallam County, was named because the steamship *Umatilla* was driven onto the reef in a blinding snow storm on February 9, 1884, and given up for lost. The crew left, but First Officer John O'Brien and sailors Hanlin and Hardness returned to the steamer from their light raft, set the head sails and got her off shore. She was picked up by the steamship *Wellington* and towed to Esquimalt. (Lewis & Dryden's *Marine History of the Pacific Northwest*, page 324.) "In some respects this is the greatest danger on the northern coast, because in thick weather it is a very difficult object to make out." (George Davidson, *Pacific Coast Pilot*, page 509.)

UMTANUM, a tributary of Yakima River, in the southeastern part of Kittitas County, and a railroad station twelve miles south of Ellensburg, were named from an Indian word. It was first mapped by the railroad surveyors in 1853 as "Em-te-num." (Pacific Railroad Reports, Volume XI., Part II., chart 3.)

UM-TU-LAH, see Humptulips River.

UNDERWOOD, a town on the north bank of the Columbia River,

in the southeastern part of Skamania County, was named for Amos Underwood, who crossed the plains in 1852 and spent the rest of his life along the Columbia. He settled at the place which bears his name in 1875. He was still living in 1915, at the age of 81 years. (H. S. Adams, in *Names MSS*. Letter 235.)

UNFRIED, a postoffice on Alpowa Creek in the east central part of Garfield County, was named for the first postmaster in January, 1911. A former postoffice at Alpowa had been discontinued six months before that. (Fred W. Unfried, in *Names MSS*. Letter 322.)

Union City, on the south shore at the elbow of Hood Canal, in the central part of Mason County, was named by Willson and Anderson, who began a store there in 1858. John McReavy bought the store and townsite from F. C. Purdy in 1868. About 1904, the Post Office Department dropped the word "City" and now the town has the old name and the postoffice is known as Union. (Postmaster at Union, in Names MSS. Letter 490.) The Indian name for the place was Do-hlo-kewa-ted. (J. A. Costello, The Siwash, Seattle, 1895.)

UNION MILLS, a sawmill town north of Olympia, in the central part of Thurston County, was named by F. J. Shields and F. A. Leach in 1901. (Postmaster Greenman and J. W. Mayes, in *Names MSS*. Letter 133.)

Union Ridge, see Ridgefield.

Unity, see Ilwaco.

Unsal, Point, the southern extremity of Squaxin Island, in the southeastern part of Mason County, was named by the Wilkes Expedition, 1841. (*Hydrography*, Volume XXIII., Atlas, chart 79.)

UPRIGHT CHANNEL, the passage between Shaw and Lopez Islands, in the central part of San Juan County, was named "Frolic Straits" by the Wilkes Expedition, 1841. (*Hydrography*, Volume XXIII., Atlas, chart 77.) This was an honor for one of the sloops in the War of 1812. The changed name, Upright Channel, first appears on the British Admiralty Chart 2689, Richards, 1858-1859.

UPRIGHT HEAD, at the north end of Lopez Island, in the central part of San Juan County, derives its name from the adjacent

channel. The Wilkes Expediton, 1841, named it "Point Lloyd," an honor intended for William Lloyd, Captain of the Top, in one of the crews. (*Hydrography*, Volume XXIII., Atlas, chart 77.)

UPTHASCAP, see Carbon River.

URBAN, a postoffice on Sinclair Island, in the northwestern part of Skagit County, was named by L. U. Stenger in honor of his son Urban Stenger. (Elizabeth A. Schultz, in *Names MSS*. Letter 113.)

USELESS BAY, on the southeastern shore of Whidbey Island, in the southwestern part of Island County, was named by the Wilkes Expedition, 1841. (*Hydrography*, Volume XXIII., page 312, and Atlas, chart 78.) The name refers to its exposure to storms. See Cultus Bay.

USK, a town in the south central part of Pend Oreille County, was named about 1890 by George H. Jones in honor of the Usk River in Wales. (Postmaster of Usk, in *Names MSS*. Letter 78.)

UTAH ROCK, a large rock just outside of and along the southwest shore of False Bay, on the south shore of San Juan Island, in the southwestern part of San Juan County, was named in honor of the State of Utah. (Walter L. C. Muenscher, in *Puget Sound Marine Station Publications*, Volume I., Number 9, page 82.)

Utsalady, a village and former sawmill town on the north end of Camano Island, in the northeastern part of Island County, was named from the Indian word meaning "land of berries." (History of Skagit and Snohomish Counties, page 105.)

V

Vader, a town in the southwestern part of Lewis County, was named by act of the Legislature, dated March 25, 1913. (Laws of Washington, 1913, page 662.) George T. Reed, of Tacoma, Assistant to the President of the Northern Pacific Railway Company gives an interesting account of this name as follows: "There is some humor connected with the naming of Vader. The town formerly had the name of Little Falls. Our company had another town of the same name on its line in Minnesota, and because of the frequent miscarriage of express and freight matter, we changed the name of the station to Sopenah, so that the town had the

name of Little Falls and the station the name of Sopenah. The citizens were not satisfied with this and finally asked me to confer with them on the subject. I visited the town and met many of the citizens. I refused to change the name of the station to Little Falls and suggested that if they would change the name of the town I would change the name of the station to conform to it, with only one limitation, namely, that it should not be the name of any other station along our line of road or that of the Great Northern or Oregon-Washington Railroad & Navigation Co. They then got up a petition to the Legislature to change the name to Toronto. There was a faction of 'standpatters' in the town who objected to changing the name of the town at all and they appeared before the committee of the Legislature and among other arguments objected to Toronto because there were five other post offices in the United States bearing that name. The Legislative committee finally told us that they favored changing the name but asked us to select a name that would not be a duplicate of any other post office in the United States. We held a consultation in the hall and I asked them if they could not find the name of some citizen that would be suitable. After canvassing the matter briefly, one of the gentlemen mentioned the name of an old German by the name of Vader and we finally recommended his name to the committee and that name was inserted in the bill and it became a law. The humor of the matter is that we supposed the old gentleman would be highly flattered in having the town named after him but instead of that he took it as a personal indignity and immediately moved to Florida." (In Names MSS. Letter 94.)

VALENTINE, an abandoned post office in Garfield County, was named for A. L. Vallen, of Clarkston. (Fred W. Unfried, of Unfried, in *Names MSS*. Letter 322.)

VALLEY CITY, see Algona.

Valley Grove, a town in the south central part of Walla Walla County, was probably given by Mr. and Mrs. Charles Mc-Inroe, who settled there in 1879. The name was established there for a station in 1881 by the Oregon Railroad and Navigation Company. Mrs. McInroe was postmistress for a number of years. (W. D. Lyman, in *Names MSS*. Letter 246.)

Vanbrunt, a settlement in the northeastern part of Okanogan County, was named for Harry Van Brunt, an old settler there. (Merrill & Rowe, of Wauconda, in *Names MSS*. Letter 313.)

Van Buren, a town in the north central part of Whatcom County, was named about 1900, after an old settler who was the first postmaster there. (Postmaster at Van Buren, in *Names MSS*. Letter 435.)

Vance, a postoffice in the east central part of Lewis County, was named for Zebulon Baird Vance, United States Senator from North Carolina, "who, in the fall of 1886, secured for us the extension of the mail route running east from Mossy Rock into the Big Bottom country, a distance of thirty miles, being the first post office east of Mossy Rock in eastern Lewis County." (J. S. Siler, in *Names MSS*. Letter 409.)

VANCOUVER, a town in the southwestern part of Clarke County, is the oldest continuous home of white men in the State of Washington. See Fort Vancouver, Point Vancouver and Clarke County, Samuel R. Thurston was sent to Congress in 1849 as Oregon Territory's first Delegate. He hated the British and sought to remove their geographic names. While he was in Washington, the Post-Master General changed the name of Vancouver to Columbia City. (H. H. Bancroft, Works, Volume XXX., pages 118-119, quoting Oregon Statesman for May 28, 1851.) It is annoving to find Bancroft forgetting this information when writing the next volume of his long series. In Volume XXXI., pages 77-78, he has this footnote: "Vancouver is called Columbia City in the act. This patriotic change of name occurred about 1851 or 1852, but I fail to find any mention of it. I think it was done on the motion of the first postmaster at that place, R. H. Lonsdale, who had the post-office called Columbia City. The name, however, would not pass in the face of long usage, and the Washington legislature at its second session changed it to Vancouver." The act which named "Columbia City" as the county seat of Clarke County located it "on the east side of Mrs. Esther Short's land claim" and Mrs. Short's house was made the legal place of holding court until the county should provide a more suitable building. (Laws of Washington, 1854, page 475.) James C. Strong says that he and another man surveyed that land into lots, blocks and streets. ("Reminiscenses of a Pioneer," in Washington Historical Quarterly, for July, 1912, page 182.) The act by which "Columbia City" was changed back to the old name of Vancouver may be found in Laws of Washington, 1855, page 44. As explained in items above cited, the Vancouver honored by this city's name was Captain George Vancouver, the great English explorer, who

named many geographic features in the Pacific Northwest during the years 1792, 1793, and 1894. His biography may be found in Edmond S. Meany's Vancouver's Discovery of Puget Sound, pages 7 to 21. The Indian name for the site of the city is given as Alashikash. (E. S. Curtis, The North American Indian, Volume VII., page 182.)

VANCOUVER DISTRICT, see Washington, State of.

VANCOUVER LAKE, in the southwestern part of Clarke County, near the Columbia River, like the city nearby, was named in honor of Captain George Vancouver. It was mapped with that name in 1856. (Preston's Map of Oregon and Washington West of the Cascade Mountains.)

VANCOUVER POINT, see Point Vancouver.

VANCOUVER STRAITS, was once applied as the name of Rosario Straits.

VANDERFORD'S HARBOR, see Whollochet Bay.

VAN HORN, a town in the central part of Skagit County, was named for the founder, James V. Van Horn. (Postmaster at Van Horn, in *Names MSS*. Letter 363.)

VAN WYCK, a town in the west central part of Whatcom County, was named on July 1, 1889, for Alexander Van Wyck-(Hugh Eldridge, in *Names MSS*. Letter 136.)

VAN ZANDT, a town in the west central part of Whatcom County, was named in February, 1892, for J. M. Van Zandt, the first postmaster there. (John H. Turrell, of Van Zandt, in *Names MSS*. Letter 137)

Vashon Island, in the southwestern part of King County, was named by Captain George Vancouver on Tuesday, May 29. 1792, after his friend Captain (later Admiral) James Vashon of the British Navy. (Vancouver's Voyage Round the World, second edition, Volume II., page 145.) For a portrait and biography of Vashon, see Edmond S. Meany's Vancouver's Discovery of Puget Sound, pages 145-147.)

VASHON POINT, see Point Vashon.

VASSAR, a town in the central part of Adams County, was named for Vassar College. (H. R. Williams, Vice President of

the Chicago, Milwaukee and St. Paul Railway Company, in Names MSS., Letter 589.)

Vaughn, a bay and town on the east shore of Case Inlet, in the northwestern part of Pierce County, were named for W. D. Vaughn, who crossed the plains in 1851 and took up a homestead on the bay. Illness caused him to lose his rights to the land but his name was given to the bay. (Alfred Van Slyke, of Vaughn, in Names MSS., Letter 577.) In crossing the plains, Vaughn kept the party in game and was always fond of fishing and hunting. He was called "Nimrod" by pioneers in Oregon and Washington. He served in the Indian wars of 1855-56, and later had a gunsmith store and livery stable at Steilacoom. (H. K. Hines, Illustrated History of the State of Washington, page 808.) In 1917, Mr. Vaughn was still living in Steilacoom, 86 years of age. (Pioneer Biography Manuscripts, University of Washington.)

VEAZIE, a town in the south central part of King County, was named in 1890 for Thomas Veazie of the Veazie & Russell Logging Company. (Joseph T. Paschich, Postmaster, in *Names MSS*., Letter 31.)

VELVET, a town in the north central part of Stevens County, was first known as "Frontier," so named by the Superintendent of the Red Mountain Railroad. The station is near the international boundary. It is the shipping point of the Velvet Mine, located ten miles north in British Columbia. The name was changed from "Frontier" to Velvet in honor of the mine. (Postmaster at Velvet, in Names MSS., Letter 148.)